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I. CALL TO ORDER 
6:00 p.m. Mayor Pro-Tem Karen Folstad called the City Council Meeting to order by leading the Pledge of Allegiance.

Council Present:  Mayor Saundra Solum via Zoom at 800 Market Street in a hotel lobby, Louisville Kentucky.  Council Members: Karen Folstad, Mayor Pro-Tem, Trent Turner, Chad Rohland and Heather Edgington.

Staff Present:  Administrator Jana Elton, Utilities Director John Sylling and Administrative Assistant Stephanie Jaster.

Guests Present: Michael Hagen, Deb Hagen, Gordon Espelien, Tim Hruska from WHKS, Kathy Roverud, Laurie Moen, Mike Moen, Mary Lou Gerard, Russell Gerard, Steve Kemp, Stephanie Gulbranson, Josh Myhre, Tony Dahlberg, Sheriff Brian Swedberg, Deputy Duane Brownlee, Tamara Dahlberg, Shelley Wahl, Kaitlin Longhauser from Fillmore County Journal, and Rachel Stock from the Caledonia Argus.
II. ADOPT AGENDA
Council member Turner asked to add to the consent agenda a temporary liquor license for the Giants of the Earth.  Administrator Elton asked to add Sheriff Swedberg’s quarterly report to New Business.  Council member Rohland moved to adopt the agenda with those two additions, seconded by Turner, all in favor, motion carried.
III. CONSENT AGENDA

Council member Rohland motioned to adopt the consent agenda with the two additions, a temporary liquor license for the Giants of the Earth to the consent agenda and Sheriff Swedberg’s quarterly report to New Business, seconded by Council member Turner, all in favor, motion carried.
IV. OPEN FORUM:  Each person wishing to speak will have two minutes for comments.

Guest Michael Hagen questioned the council about the one-way streets on 2nd street SE.  Council explained to Mr. Hagen that it was voted at the last meeting for one-sided parking only, not one-way streets.  This will start when the signs are placed.

V. PUBLIC HEARING

Chapter 302 Liquor Regulations amendments; main change is allowing an unlimited number of off-sale in the City of Spring Grove effective July 1st, 2023.
Council member Turner motioned to open the Public Hearing for sale in the City of Spring Grove effective July 1st, 2023, seconded by Council member Rohland.
The public was invited to ask questions, no questions were asked. Council member Rohland gave an update to the public as to how this process works and how the city will inform the State of Minnesota that we will be closing on June 30th.

Council member Turner motioned to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Council member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.

Council member Rohland motioned to accept the Chapter 302 Liquor Regulation amendments as of July 1st to go into effect and to only publish a summary in the newspaper for the ordinance amendments, seconded by Council member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.

VI. PUBLIC HEARING

Realtor bringing offer for Liquor Store
Council member Turner motioned to open the Public Hearing, seconded by Council member Rohland.
Realtor Stephanie Gulbranson presented a brief synopsis of the purchase agreement terms which included the purchase price of $100,000.00 and contingencies that the City of Spring Grove requested.  Initially Gulbranson requested the closing date to be July 3rd, 2023.  Due to the Holiday week and it may be difficult for vendors to pick items up prior to that, the closing date was moved to July 10th, 2023.  Gulbranson requested the city do their due diligence to provide all information required to the State of Minnesota to let them know of the closing date.  This will help the new buyers obtain their new liquor license.  The agreement also states that the buyers, while applying for a liquor license, will be using the current address for the liquor store.  They will be including charitable gambling for 5 years.  The new buyers intend to have the property open for use within 12 months.  They plan to do some renovations and improvements.  Council member Rohland gave an update to the public as to how this process works with informing the State of Minnesota for the changes for the new buyer.  Rohland felt the price offered is fair, the buyers are local and try and get another business running in Spring Grove if this sale goes through.
Council member Rohland motioned to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Council member Turner, all in favor, motion carried.

Council member Turner motioned to accept the offer with the change of the closing date to July 10th, 2023, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.
VII. PUBLIC HEARING

Rezoning certain parcels to commercial; 260075000 Engrav; 260077001 Solberg;  260502006 Gulbranson.
Council member Rohland motioned to open the Public Hearing to rezone certain parcels to commercial; 260075000 Engrav; 260077001 Solberg; 260502006 Gulbranson, seconded by Council member Turner.

Guest Michael Hagen asked the council to explain where these properties were located, Council member Turner explained the exact location of the properties.

Council member Rohland motioned to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Council member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.
Council member Rohland made a motion to rezone parcels to commercial; 260075000 Engrav; 260077001 Solberg; 260502006 Gulbranson to commercial, seconded by Council member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.

IX. OLD BUSINESS
Alley update Sylling/Gerard/Farmer’s Winn Coop survey and easement quotes; vacate portion of alley.
Administrator Elton explained that the council needs to vote which survey quotes and company they would like to survey the alley. Elton adds that the council will need to come to an agreement on who will be paying for the survey.  Elton made the statement that after survey is completed, the city will need to vacate a portion of the alley that will no longer be used.
Council member Turner made a motion to accept the bid from WHKS and cost-share with John Sylling 50/50 for the fees of the survey and documents that need to be recorded, seconded by Council member Folstad.
Guest Russell Gerard asked where the new location of the alley would be.  Administrator Elton explained to him it will be the same plans that we have been discussing with him previously and that nothing has changed.  It will still be 11 feet south of John Sylling’s garages and towards the end of his property of the current alley to the east, it would curve back up to where it currently stands.  Elton explained that this alley will be 16.5 feet wide, 1 rod wide.  

All in favor, Mayor Solum yay; Council members Turner, Folstad, Edgington, yay and Council member Rohland abstained, motion carried.

Feral cats update.
Administrator Elton explained animal control will start trapping feral cats and looking for volunteers.  Dr. Jan will be coming to City Hall next Monday, April 24th, to complete the TNR (Tag, neuter, spayed, release).  Council member Rohland asked if there are any farmers looking for cats, to please let us know.
X. NEW BUSINESS:
Sherburne’s presentation of new subdivision Gronne Dekar.
Gavin Sherburne presented his plans for a new subdivision named Gronne Dekar that will be in the SE corner of Spring Grove.  Mr. Sherburne is asking for a public hearing to include both the preliminary and final plat to be reviewed at the same time.  Tim Hruska from WHKS explained there is still a lot of work to be done prior to the next meeting to call a public hearing but he feels it is possible to be done in time.  Council member Rohland asked requested Gavin to work together with Tim Hruska from WHKS and to keep this process moving forward.

Development Agreement between the City of Spring Grove and Developer; prior Hardware store site.
Courtney Bergey-Swanson from the EDA gave an update for the development of the old Hardware store site.  Bergey-Swanson is hoping for new development to be started yet this next year.  The lowest risk for the city is to offer the development is a TIFF agreement for that site.  This agreement essentially buys the city three years to get this TIFF District in place.

Council member Rohland made a motion to approve the Development Agreement between the City of Spring Grove and Developer, SGREF 119-129 W Main St LLC, seconded by Mayor Solum, all in favor, motion carried.

Zoning Permits.

Council member Folstad provided an update on new permits issued within the last month.  No questions or concerns from council.
Future bids from local Spring Grove Contractors or businesses.
Mayor Solum reminded council and City Administrator that when the city has projects to make sure to give local contractors an opportunity to put a bid in first.

Budgeted funds for Parks and Recreation for new basketball, pickleball and tennis courts

Council member Rohland gave an update of the condition of the basketball and tennis courts.  The courts are currently closed.  The goal is to resurface and fix the courts.  The combined total is roughly $35,000.00.  Parks and Recreation is requesting approval to budget this project for next year.  Parks and Recreation has a local contractor who can start this process now to get the courts open for use and they will not bill us until next year. Council member Edgington felt this is an expensive price for a band aid fix.  Administrator Elton explained that the real cost to fix everything would be well over $100,000.00.  This project buys the Parks and Recreations about 10 to 15 years for more funding opportunities versus closing the parks completely.
Mayor Solum made a motion to approve the $35,000.00 to be included in the budget for Parks and Recreation, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor Mayor Solum, yay, Council members Tuner, yay, Council member Rohland yay, Council member Edgington, abstained.
Radar speed signs.
Council member Turner explained residents are asking for radar signs to be placed on the outer limits of the city.  Sheriff Swedberg offered to bring the Houston County radar sign to Spring Grove for a trial run and they can move it around to different sides of town.  Tim Hruska from WHKS also informed the council there may be recommendations through MNDOT that he can check into and get back to the council with more information of MNDOT signs.
Administrative Assistant new job description.
Administrator Elton asked how the city wanted to proceed with the new job description.  Elton questioned the council if they want to leave the job description as it was previously, removing the police department duties, and add a few new items from the police department into this job description.  Or would they like to take a portion of the old job description away and add those few new items from the police department in.  Elton also asked if working more than the 15 hours would be an option in instances of being short staffed in the office.  Council member Edgington explained with prior approval from the Supervisor, Edgington does not see why having the availability for additional hours to help when short staffed would be an issue.  Council member Rohland explained this job description already included clerical tasks and felt these new tasks should be handled within the parameters of the current job description.  Council member Edgington requested clarification regarding attending night meetings as being a part of the job description.  Elton explained that should be left in the job description but would only be utilized only in an instance if needed.
Council member Rohland made a motion to update the job description with the changes that Paul Ness pulled out, to add them back in. Monday and Fridays are the preferred days of work with the understanding that there may be flexibility with the days worked per the Administrators discretion for adjusting these hours if needed to accommodate for when the office if short staffed or employees may be out using PTO, seconded by Mayor Solum, all in favor, motion carried.

Houston County Sheriff’s Department quarterly report

Sheriff Swedberg provided an update to the council on the calls received from January through March, there were 239 calls.  There were only 36 calls the Sheriff’s Department responded to, not on their regular schedule.  66 were traffic stops.  32 tickets were written, 11 for traffic.  4 arrests, 1 assault and 3 domestics.  The Sheriff departments plans to be in Spring Grove to help with the Syttende Mai parade and will bring more staff to help with traffic.  Sheriff Swedberg informed the city council that stop signs should be 8 feet tall.  We have several in our city that are not the correct height and the city should look into updating these posts.  

Discuss putting back up no parking signs by school where curb is painted yellow, we still have the signs, 2nd Avenue NW.

Council directed John Sylling to put the no parking signs back up on 2nd Avenue NW.

Top Dog; business owner concerns regarding flower garden in front of business and snow removal.
Business owner Robin Bartell provided a list of concerns that she has with the planter in front of her business that is covering her signage for her business.  The planter area is also a garbage collector during the year.  She is requesting this all be removed from the front of her business.  Mayor Solum requested that the city takes care of that planter for the time being and to get it cleaned up and that the council should each look at this tree and planter situation prior to the next council meeting to get a better understanding of the situation and to make a decision.
School would like to donate and paint piano for alley by YOOH

Discussion between the council created concerns of the piano holding up to the weather elements, kids creating unwanted noise, possibly pinched fingers.  Mayor Solum said if they could come up with a better idea, they would entertain it but now, the council will say no this time.

Recommendation to Hire Fireman Donny Chase.

Council member Folstad motioned to hire Fireman Donny Chase, seconded by Mayor Solum, all in favor, motion carried.

Recommendation to Hire Swim Center Employees.
Council member Folstad first asked Utilities Director John Sylling for an update as to when the pool may be ready to be opened.  Sylling said that as soon as the weather remains above 50 degrees.  As soon as this is finished, they can fill water in it and people can start swimming.  Sylling estimates this project to be completed in about one day.  Sylling feels the pool will be finished before the tentative opening date.
Council member Rohland motioned to approve the hiring of the swim center employees, seconded by Council member Turner, all in favor, motion carried.

Resolution 23-23 Setting Date for Public Hearing for approval of Tax Abatement Resolution for the purpose of assisting Sherburne Slater Construction.

Council member Turner motioned to approve Resolution 23-23 Setting Date for Public Hearing for approval of Tax Abatement Resolution for the purpose of assisting Sherburne Slater Construction, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.

Resolution 23-22 Approving Terms of the Internal Loan in connection with a future redevelopment tax increment financing district.
Council member Turner motioned to approve Resolution 23-22 Approving Terms of the Internal Loan in connection with a future redevelopment tax increment financing district, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.
Attendance for office staff for 2023 Annual Conference June 21st-23rd.
Administrator Elton asked the council for all three staff to attend the annual conference.  Council discussed the city staff to get into a rotation to start attending these each year.
XI. ORDINANCES/POLICIES  None.
XII. MAYOR/COUNCIL:  Items brought up by mayor, council, or attorney for discussion only. No action will be taken at this meeting on these topics. 
1. Next Regular Meeting will be held May 16, 2023, at 6:00 p.m.  
2. Update on Senator’s including tax exemptions on omnibus bill; SF 2856 Fire Remediation Grant
3. Administrator Elton attended the Southeastern Minnesota League of Municipalities meeting.  At this meeting, members voted to move a bill forward trying to start a transit system back up.  It has been closed since covid and this could allow transportation for people to our city or for residents to have transportation to larger cities for work.
XIII. MEETING REPORTS:  A synopsis of any board meetings, committee assignments or other events attended by any council member since the last council meeting.
-
1) EDA  -  Council member Edgington mentioned the 2023 fix-up fund was approved for four businesses to get some grant money.  EDA is still working on some of the downtown building properties, the old Herald office.  They are looking at running another restaurant challenge to provide assistance in our downtown.  EDA was successful in receiving a grant to revitalize the theatre. 
2) Parks – Council member Rohland explained how we have been discussing updating the courts.  Parks and Recreation was trying to plan a fundraiser, but time got too short to do it right.  The availability to budget this for next year has helped with moving this project forward.
3) Planning and Zoning – Council member Turner mentioned the permits were discussed that we talked about.  Administrator Elton discussed the new development, new home being built, a new garage addition and updating the review of the Comprehensive Plan.
4) Library –  Council member Folstad gave an update that the annual report was submitted in March.  There was an author event held on April 3rd with 38 people in attendance for Liz Hershberger’s event.  There is an author event coming up at Fat Pats on May 8th at 6:30, J. Ryan Stradel, author of Lager Queen of Minnesota.  Upcoming foreign film will May 4th is Atlantic Crossing, and the summer reading program will kick off on June 13th.
5) Fire Department – Nothing to report.
XIV. ADJOURNMENT
Council member Rohland motioned to adjoin the meeting at 8:21 p.m., seconded by Council member Turner, all in favor, motion carried.

Attest: ________________________


Jana Elton, Clerk/Administrator

